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At least 5 years ago a plant arrived in Adelaide under the name of Neoregelia

acanthocrater x proserpine. It didn't offset too freely, so perhaps it hasn't circulated

as much as deserved. It is like an extra large Neoregelia 'Beefsteak' and when given

good light is a vibrant colour. I was aware that both 'acanthocrater' and 'prosperpine' or proserpine!) were worn-out names of Neoregelia concentrica, and when you looked at the supposed off-spring there were many questions to ask. So I left it just as another hybrid which was nice to have, but with very doubtful parentage. After all, where did the red colouring and spots come from? AND whoever did the hybrid would undoubtedly not show up!

It was with great delight that I received a letter from Olwen Ferris telling me about this lovely plant she had recently acquired from Grace Goode. Has it really taken this

amount of time to escape into Queensland? Has it been hiding in Grace's collection all this time without anyone noticing?

We now know that George Anderson in the U.S.A. was the hybridist. George is well known as a hybridist who scatters pollen like dust in a dust-storm and yet on the odd occasion he can come up with some Bobby Dazzlers. Certainly not planned parenthood and certainly the bane of persons like myself who believe humans should try to be scientific, but George gets away with it.

It is a very good Neoregelia hybrid and a name that comes to mind 'Bobby Dazzler' (which I believe has Yankee origins and thus very apt) should be the one used. So if you do have this plant, then change the name on the label because Bobby Dazzler is a bit closer to its description than the supposed parentage. 

There is another interesting plant, from the same stable, which is making its rounds in 

South Australia, but of more recent origin. It appears to have Neoregelia concentrica
traits and yet started its career as a George Anderson princeps hybrid. Luckily, this

was shortened to 'George's Prince' and is in my prototype issue No.4 Check List, under that name. It has wide leaves of a very pale lilac colour and is translucent, making it appear very delicate. The edges, tips and strong spines are a darker magenta colour. It does not like strong sunlight or cold winters!

